
May 2016 Cross Bearings
05/28  Sat  Summer Saturdays ...............................5:00pm
05/29  Sun  Sunday Morn Race & PHRF/JAM Race ..8:45am
05/29  Sun  Blessing of the Fleet .......................... 10:00am
05/29  Sun  Lighthouse Inspection Tour ................11:00am
05/29  Sun  New Members Party for all members ..6:00pm
05/30  Mon  Memorial Day activities .......................... noon
06/01  Wed  Wednesday Night Races ...................... 6:55pm
06/04  Sat  SJRT Buckeye Lake at Alum Creek .... 9:00am
06/05  Sun  Sunday Morning Races ....................... 9:30am
06/06  Mon  Sadler Basin Committee meeting ........ 7:00pm
06/07  Tues  Junior Sailing Inc meeting ................... 7:00pm
06/08  Wed  Wednesday Night Races ...................... 6:55pm
06/10-11  Mills Race out of Toledo
06/11  Sat  Level 2 Coaching Training .................. 8:00am
06/11-12  SJRT at Mentor Harbor ....................... 9:00am
06/11-12  SSC One Design Regatta
06/12  Sun  Sunday Morning Races ....................... 9:30am
06/13-17   Learn to Sail Session 1
06/14  Tues  SSC Board meeting ............................. 7:00pm
06/15  Wed  Wednesday Night Races ...................... 6:55pm
06/17-19   Cruise to Leamington
06/18  Sat  SJRT SSC Regatta ............................... 9:00am
06/18  Sat  Summer Saturdays ...............................5:00pm
06/19  Sun  Sunday Morn Race & PHRF/JAM Race ..8:45am
06/20-24   Learn to Sail Session 2
06/22  Wed  SJRT at Edgewater
06/22  Wed  Wednesday Night Races ...................... 6:55pm
06/24  Fri  Islands Race/Hospice dinner ............... 5:30pm
06/25  Sat  Islands Race/Hospice Cup Regatta .... 10:00am
06/25  Sat  SJRT at Hoover Sailing Club
06/25  Sat  Summer Saturdays ...............................5:00pm
06/26  Sun  Sunday Morning Races ....................... 9:30am
06/27-07/01  Learn to Sail Session 3
06/29  Wed  Wednesday Night Races ...................... 6:55pm
07/02  Sat  Summer Saturdays ...............................5:00pm
07/03  Sun  Sunday Morn Race & PHRF/JAM Race ..8:45am
07/04  Mon  Sadler Basin Committee meeting ........ 7:00pm
07/04 Mon Chalton Cup Double-handed Race ...... 9:00am
07/04 Mon Commodore’s Brunch .............................. noon
07/05-08   Learn to Sail Session 4
07/05  Tues  Junior Sailing Inc meeting ................... 7:00pm
07/06  Wed  Wednesday Night Races ...................... 6:55pm
07/07-08   SJRT at Advance Race Clinic at North Cape YC
07/10 Sun Clubhouse rental ..................................5:00pm
07/11-18   Learn to Sail Session 5
07/12  Tues  SSC Board meeting ............................. 7:00pm
07/09  Sat  Stein Hospice Bay Regatta at Habor Bay YC
07/09  Sat  Summer Saturdays ...............................5:00pm
07/13  Wed  Wednesday Night Races ...................... 6:55pm
07/15-17 Cruise to Pelee Island
07/15 Fri SJRT at Vermilion

07/16  Sat  Summer Saturdays ...............................5:00pm
07/16 Sat Moonlight Sail around Kelleys Island
07/17  Sun  Sunday Morn Race & PHRF/JAM Race ..8:45am
07/17-21 SJRT Jr Bay Week at Put-in-Bay YC
07/20  Wed  Wednesday Night Races ...................... 6:55pm
07/23  Sat  Summer Saturdays ...............................5:00pm
07/25-29   Learn to Sail Session 6
07/27  Wed  Wednesday Night Races ...................... 6:55pm
07/27-30 Interlake Nationals at Hoover SC
07/30-08/07 Cruise Week
07/30 Sat SJRT at Cleveland YC
07/30  Sat  Summer Saturdays ...............................5:00pm
07/31  Sun  Sunday Morn Race & PHRF/JAM Race ..8:45am
For more info go to: www.sanduskysailingclub.com.
Commodore’s Comments ..... Comm. Steve France
Adaptive Adventures - Our first priority is to be the go-to 
“home away from home” for our members, their family and 
friends.  When what we do (sailing) and our facility can 
also support worthwhile community initiatives, we should 
take a look.  Last fall, one of our members, Larry Knauer, 
approached your board to use our club for several Adaptive 
Adventures sailing events this summer.  Adaptive Adventures 
is a national organization founded in 1999 to provide 
life changing opportunities for individuals with physical 
disabilities, sailing being one of those opportunities.  Your 
board recently approved a schedule of Adaptive Adventures 
events at our club this year.  
 These events include open houses from 10:00am-4:00pm 
on Wednesday, June 29 and Wednesday, Aug. 31.  They also 
include an Introduction to Sailing from 5-8pm on the 1st and 
3rd Mondays, June through August.  Finally, they are offering 
a Learn to Race program on Wednesday evenings from 5:30-
8:00pm, June through August.  They have their own boats and 
our only contribution is the use of our facilities.  
The Board approved their schedule for this summer only 
and will review the program in the fall before making any 
decisions regarding their use of our club in future years.  
It’s a worthwhile program focused primarily on veterans in 
Sandusky, and is one way we can give back to our community.  
At the same time, our members come first.  So, as the 
Adaptive Adventures program progresses, be sure to give 
me, or any board member, your feedback on how you see 
the program or how it affects you.
It’s summertime!  It’s just great to see sailboats back in 
Sadler again and it’s fun to chat with members readying their 
boats for the summer, some of whom I haven’t seen since last 
fall.  It’s a great feeling.  Our cruisers have an exciting menu 
of sail-aways and our first Wednesday and weekend races have 
already begun.

PO BOX 814 • SANDUSKY, OHIO 44871-0814 • www.sanduskysailingclub.com
The object of the Sandusky Sailing Club shall be the promotion and encouragement of sailing and seamanship, and of a sportsmanlike attitude toward racing 

and competition. The Club is organized to encourage small boat sailing and racing among those who may not be able to afford large annual dues and assessments.



Sandusky Islands Race/Stein Hospice Cup - PC Mike 
Fishbaugh and Bob Sheppard have been busy organizing 
this year’s Islands Race and club sail-away weekend.  
I want to emphasize two aspects of this big event.  First, it’s 
a club event, not just a race, with a big party for all of us on 
Friday evening and a sail-away to Middle Bass Island for our 
cruisers.  Second, it’s your club’s major way to support Stein 
Hospice with half of the Friday night dinner proceeds going 
to support local hospice programs.  Regardless of whether you 
race or cruise, I encourage you to put our Regatta weekend, 
June 24-26 on your calendar.
The next board meeting of the Sandusky Sailing Club will 
be on Tuesday, June 14 at 7:00pm.  Meetings are open to all 
members in good standing.
If you have any issues that need attention, please contact 
me at stevefrance@ameritech.net, or any board member.

Vice Vice Baby!!  .............. VC Wendy Kaufman
Yearbook - The 2016 Yearbook compilation is down to a few 
details.  With any luck it will be at or ready to print by the 
time this Cross Bearings is sent out!  Special thanks to PC 
Eric Winkel, Eilene Guy and Comm. Steve France. 
Grills - If you haven’t already noticed the big grill has been 
cleaned and repaired, ready for another season of burgers, 
brats and whatever else we come up with.  Thanks to PC 
Bryan Huntley for always taking care of our big “grillin” 
needs.  The grills are community assets, there for all to use, 
so please use the grill brushes in the galley for cleaning after 
each use.  Thank you. 
Clubhouse Roof - It’s time! I am calling all capable hands.  
We need to get a new roof on our clubhouse this spring!  
I am putting out the call for anyone willing to help in any 
way…clean up, haul to landfill, lunch preparation and drink 
runners, OR if you have roofing guns, air compressors, any 
other equipment we will need.  Let’s all pull together and 
save the cost of labor by VOLUNTEERING to help get this 
project taken care of!  With Leo’s guidance, I am coordinating 
everything.  Contact me by email, call, text…. just let me 
know you are willing.  Since the weather broke and the 
parking lot is sealed, I will be watching the weather and 
setting a date to get this project completed.  Thanks to Phil 
Montgomery and Crew, Matt Bedee, Leo Kaufman and Mic 
Kaufman for already volunteering, I only need a few more 
people for on the roof.  
Remember….Many Hands Make Light Work!

House & Grounds - Now that the asphalt is re-sealed and 
lined, there are a few more small projects that could use 
attention.  Tim has the list at the Dairy Bar.  If you have the 
skills that could perform the job or assist in it, please contact 
me so I can be sure no one else is already planning to take 
care of it.  If you see something that needs to be addressed, 
please let Tim or me know so we can add it to the list.
Thank you.  VC Wendy Kaufman 419-656-9566 (cell) 
or email me at willowwalkers@aol.com

The View from the Rear  .......... RC Mark Gross
Basic Coastal Navigation Seminar - Members of the United 
States Power Squadron from Sandusky presented a seminar on 
Basic Coastal Navigation on April 30 at the SSC clubhouse.  
The event was well attended, though we had a number of no-
shows, which resulted in some additional cost to the club for 
unused materials.  Thanks to Andy Sausser for chairing the 
event.
Summer Saturdays at SSC - The Dairy Bar will be open on 
Saturdays from 5:00pm to 9:00pm.  Our members who spend 
time at SSC on the weekends in the summer will have an 
opportunity to gather around the Dairy Bar and enjoy cold 
beverages and sailing camaraderie.  Support your sailing club 
and come down to socialize or just stop by before you head 
out for dinner downtown.  Fun will be had by all!
Wednesday Night Races - Our first Wednesday night race 
was not as warm as we would like, but we had some intrepid 
Interlakers brave the chill and get in a race. And we had a nice 
turnout for burgers, brats, and beverages! 
 Thanks to VC Wendy Kaufman for helping in the galley 
and to our excellent home chef, PC Ron Abbott, who manned 
the grill!  Don’t forget to come and enjoy dinner and good 
times at SSC on Wednesday evenings throughout the summer.
Wednesday night burger duty - The Wednesday night burger 
duty schedule has been posted at the club. Please note the 
assigned dates and work with your fleet captains and crews 
to help out.
2016 SSC Galley Schedule
 May 18, 25 JAM
 June 1, 8, 15, 22 JAM
 June 29   SJRT
 July 6   SJRT
 July 13, 20, 27 Interlake
 Aug. 3, 10  Interlake
 Aug. 17, 24, 31 PHRF/T10
 Sept. 7, 14, 21 PHRF/T10
Galley Committee - So far, VC Wendy Kaufman is the only 
member of the new Galley Committee.  The committee will 
help ensure that the galley is stocked with all necessary items 
for the summer season, when we go through a lot of stock for 
Wednesday night racing and the many other events that take 
place at SSC.  Having a regular committee to assist with this 
on an ongoing basis should help ensure consistency, as well as 
lighten the load for all involved.  If you are willing to donate 
some of your time and talents to this endeavor, please let me 
know.  Thank you.
Contact me - Please feel free to contact me at mgross@
grosslaw.net or 419-357-6747.

Operations ...........................................Tim Kyle
Front gate repairs - The long-awaited gate repair is complete. 
If you swing by the club, be sure to have your new 2016 gate 
card (white). They are activated.
The Sadler Basin Committee will meet at 7:00pm 
on Monday, June 6 at SSC.



Contact information - Any questions, comments or concerns
relative to the clubhouse or basin operations are welcome. You
can contact me at timmo@sbcglobal.net or call 419-656-5881.

Cruising Fleet ..............................Mark Swabley
Leamington Sail-Away is June 17-19. Skippers Sheryl 
Hoffman and John Wiggins will once again be coordinating 
the cruise and social activities.  Dock fees are $1.75 per ft. 
plus tax.  Plan on a Friday morning departure from SSC. 
There will be a BYOB and shared appetizers dock party upon 
arrival of the fleet. Saturday morning will include our favorite 
calorie-free pastries on the dock, with the remainder of the 
day free to explore by foot, taxi, kayak or bicycle. We are 
exploring the idea of renting taxis and doing a wine tour in the 
afternoon in the direction of Kingsville. John is working on 
a location for our group dinner, possibly at O’Sarracino’s – it 
was a hit last year. Our return sail is on Sunday.  Customs re-
entry is at Cedar Point. Just a reminder: Passports are required 
for all skippers and crew members. If your boat is 30’ or more, 
you will be required to have a Private Vessel Decal in order 
to re-enter the States. See more info at this link www.cbp.gov.  
Email Sheryl at slhoffman33@gmail.com to tag along.
Pelee Rendezvous on July 16.  We have 10 docks reserved 
at Scudder’s Marina.  We will leave the SSC docks at 9am in 
order to arrive before the winery closes.  Probably fire up the 
grill for dinner.  Some may choose to go on Friday.  Will sail 
back to Sandusky on Sunday.  Passports needed for US check-
in (Cedar Point or PBI).
Trip planning?  Are you planning to visit any other I-LYA 
clubs this summer where you could get reciprocal dock 
discounts?  We are in the process of building a database of 
advance notification requirements so we can send them the 
proper paperwork prior to your arrival and we are putting a 
form on the website to request notification.  Until it is up and 
running, check with your planned destination clubs to see 
what paperwork, if any, they require in advance and forward 
that info to mswabley@gmail.com. 

Junior Race Team ...................Stephanie Walls
The race team began practicing for the 2016 season the week 
of May 16. From now until August, you can expect to see the 
juniors out in their Optis, Lasers, and 420s every Monday, 
Tuesday, and Thursday evening from 5pm-dusk. We apologize 
in advance if you inadvertently find yourself in the middle 
of an Opti practice course! Members are always welcome to 
come out and watch the kids practice.
Traveler Series - The first regatta is hosted by Buckeye Lake 
Yacht Club and will be held at Alum Creek on June 4. 
SSC Jr Regatta - SSC will host the second regatta in the 
Traveler series on June 18. Please contact Kristin Koliha at 
kkoliha@gmail.com if you are willing to help out. SJRT 
always appreciates the support and patience of club members 
when all the junior sailors descend upon our club. Please come 
out and support our kids! Races will begin at 11am. 
Later in the month, our team will be traveling to Edgewater 
Yacht Club and the Hoover Sailing Club. Good luck team!

Coaching staff - SJRT is pleased to share that former junior 
sailor Mic Kaufman will be returning as the Opti coach. We 
are also very excited to announce the addition of Al Freeman 
as our Laser and 420 coach! SJRT is so fortunate to have the 
benefit of his experience. Welcome, Coach Al! 

Learn to Sail
Plans are well underway for a fantastic Learn to Sail program 
this summer.  We are eager to welcome many community 
student groups to our sailing lessons, including kids from the 
Nehemiah Center and the YMCA.  
A U.S. Sailing Level 1 course is scheduled for June 6-9 and 
a Level 2 Coaching course following on June 11 and 12. Both 
classes will be taught by our incoming Learn to Sail director, 
Rick Pinnone, who is an Instructor Trainer for US Sailing.  
Check the US Sailing website for more information and 
registration.

Website Committee ........................ Matt Bedee
webmaster@sanduskysailingclub.com is the newest. For 
the next couple months in the Cross Bearings, we will include 
the newest address to add to your contacts when requesting 
updates to the SSC website or if you have questions/issues 
with the site - webmaster@sanduskysailingclub.com.
 When sending event information to webmaster@
sanduskysailingclub.com, please include the following 
information in the subject line: SSC Website - [EVENT 
NAME] - [DATE OF EVENT]. For example: SSC Website - 
Sandusky Junior Race Team Spaghetti Dinner and Fundraiser 
- April 9, 2016. If you do not get a response within 48 hours 
of sending the email notice, do not assume that it was received 
and has been addressed. Most events require planning to start 
several months out, so include updating the website/calendar 
as part of your event planning activities. The website is a very 
important tool for sharing information with current members 
and perspective members.
 It was recommended at a recent board meeting that 
we include more pictures of events on the website. Please 
feel free to email pictures from events to webmaster@
sanduskysailingclub.com or post them on the SSC Facebook 
page and they can be pulled from there. We will be looking at 
integrating Facebook feeds to the website in the near future.
 A motion was passed at May’s board meeting that lays 
out the plan for implementation of different aspects of the 
website to better integrate all aspects of club management 
and finances. There will be some procedures that we will 
tweak to fit how the website works, but we are trying to tailor 
the website usage around how the club works currently. The 
most noticeable difference may be in the way financials 
are compared to the previous year; that will no longer be a 
difference once we get one year of using the same format for 
financials.
 If you would like to see something added to the website or 
have an idea to make sure it is as user friendly as possible, feel 
free to contact us at webmaster@sanduskysailingclub.com.



For the Good of the Order
The Kelleys Island Challenge - 2016 “rules” 
Around Kelleys Island any way you wish. Start and finish 
off the SSC entrance (line up the center of the basin opening 
with the white light standard). Stay east of the rockpile (R2-
Newman’s) buoy - if you have half a brain. Other than the 
island, the only mark on the course is Can C “1” closest to 
the NE corner of Kelleys (NOT C “3”!). Pass outside of it. 
(See charts p.11) http://www.charts.noaa.gov/
BookletChart/14844_BookletChart.pdf 
 Race any time between May 1 and 6:00pm Oct. 30, 2016. 
Take your own time. 
 If you want your results to “count,” report them the same 
day to the SSC JAM email list and PC Skip Oliver at soliver@
heidelberg.edu or Facebook, and send $25 within one week to 
PC Skip Oliver, 1112 Wayne St., Sandusky, Ohio 44870. You 
can make more than one attempt per season for your $25.
 At the end of the season, all funds collected will go to the 
winner’s favorite charity, and will be reported in the Cross 
Bearings and elsewhere.  
 There will be two divisions - crewed and single-handed.
 Course is 22.5 nautical miles.    
    2015 winner - Class Struggle, PC Skip Oliver, S2 7.9 
Elapsed:   04:03:01    Corrected:  02:57:01    09/08/14  (Per 
Dave Brink),  Sept. 8, 2014, Single handed, JAM rating 176
(Corrected time calculations per PHRF LE numbers)
 Anyone have a trophy to donate?  

SAVE The DATE 

Sandusky Sailing Club 

Sandusky Sailing Club One Design Regatta 

Saturday & Sunday June 11 & 12, 2016 

Eligibility and Entry: The Regatta is open to Interlakes and Thistles. You may pre-
register on line before 6-4-16 at www.sanduskysailingclub.org. Entry fees will also be 
accepted during registration on June 11th.  

Contact info: Bernie Ashyk 216-244-3299 or bashyk@shookconstruction.com or 
bernstera@aol.com

.com

Regatta chairs - Please allow six weeks to order trophies 
or flags for your event. Contact Don Guy at donguy@aol.com.
I-LYA news - Keep up with the latest news from the Inter-
Lake Yachting Association, the governing body of local clubs, 
by subscribing to the I-LYA newsletter or check out past 
newsletters at www.i-lya.org.

Sailing Stuff for Sale
1987 Sabre 30 Mark III. One of few available on the Great Lakes.  
Excellent condition. Sails in great shape.  New, upgraded diesel in 2006. 
Numerous recent improvements.  Includes cradle. Ready to cruise or race. 
Can be seen in water at SSC Dock A24. Asking $39,900. 
Contact RC Mark Gross at 419.357.6747 or mrg@bex.net. 

6’ scaffolding. Used once. $150. Call Steve Springer 419-366-0217.

Rigid Walker Bay dingy. 8 ft. Good condition. $350 
Call Betty 419-706-0911.

Honda 2.3, 4 stroke outboard motor. Never used. $1,100 value. $750 Call 
Betty 419-706-0911. 

Yamaha 9.9 4 stroke motor model (FT9.9ELK) It should be a 1985 
model. Sips fuel, and has been winterized year in and out. Comes with a 
side mount control box and cables. Very reliable, runs great! I upgraded to 
a bigger motor. Always stored indoors in the off season. Best offer. Contact 
Todd Baker at medinatodd@yahoo.com.

45-watt solar panel, new in box. Harbor Freight advertised for around 
$140; Sell for $100. Everything you need except mounting. 
Contact Jack Kamer at 614-314-7445 or jkamer@columbus.rr.com.
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